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Proposed Changes to the  
2024 FEI Equine Prohibited Substances List (EPSL) 

(effective from 01.01.2025) 
 

 
SUBSTANCE NAME 

 
CURRENT 
STATUS 

 
EPSL 

CATEGORY 

 
COMMENT 

ANTIHISTAMINE 
 

Cromolyn 
 

 
Controlled 
Medication 

 
Controlled 
Medication 

 
A change to the existing 

listing to include 
alternative names of the 
substance is proposed 
for clarity, as follows: 

 
Cromolyn (cromoglycate, 
cromoglicate, cromoglicic 

acid)  

 
Olopatadine 

 
Unlisted 

 
Controlled 
Medication 

 
Antihistamine with 
similar effects to 

cetirizine, a Controlled 
Medication 

 
Antazoline 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
A change to the existing 

listing to include an 
alternative name of the 
substance is proposed 
for clarity, as follows: 

 
Antazoline 

(phenazoline) 
 

ANTIPSYCHOTIC 
 

Ariprazole  
 
Unlisted 

 
Banned 

Substance  

 
Used in the treatment of 

schizophrenia and 
bipolar disorders.   

 
 CORTICOSTEROID 

 
Methylprednisolone 

 
Controlled 
Medication 

 

 
Controlled 
Medication 

 

 
A change to the existing 
listing to is proposed for 

clarity, as follows: 
 

Methylprednisolone 
(methylprednisolone 

acetate) 

HAEMOSTATIC 



 

2 

 
Ethamsylate 

 
Banned 
Substance 

 
Controlled 
Medication 

 
 

 
May be used to control 

haemorrhage in 
emergencies.  

 
A change to the existing 

listing to include the 
alternative spelling of the 

substance is proposed 
for clarity, as follows: 

 
Ethamsylate 
(etamsylate) 

 
METABOLIC MODULATOR 

 
GW1516 

 
Banned 
Substance  

 
Banned 
Substance 

 
A change to the existing 

listing to include the 
alternative name of the 
substance is proposed 
for clarity, as follows: 

 
GW1516 (GW501516)  

NITAZENES 
 

Etonitazene  

 

 
Unlisted 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
Opioid that is used as a 
substance of abuse in 

humans 

 
Isotonitazene 

 
Unlisted 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
Opioid that is used as a 
substance of abuse in 

humans 

 
Metonitazene 

 
Unlisted 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
Opioid that is used as a 
substance of abuse in 

humans 

 
Protonitazene 

 
Unlisted 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
Opioid that is used as a 
substance of abuse in 

humans 

NON-STEROIDAL ANTI-INFLAMMATORY 
 

Salicylic acid 
 

Controlled 
Medication 

 
Controlled 

Medication & 
Specified 
Substance 

 
Increasing evidence of the 
potential for contamination 

TOXIN 
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Botulinum toxin 

 
Unlisted 

 
Banned 

Substance 

 
Potent toxin used as a 
nerve blocking agent 

VASODILATOR 
 

Tadalafil 
 

Unlisted 
 

Banned 
Substance 

 
Similar substance to 
sildenafil, a Banned 

Substance 

 
 


